Worlington Parish Council
Minutes of Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting

held in the Village Hall at 7:30pm on Monday 13th June 2016

Councillors present: Chairman –Cllr. R. Osborn, Cllr. K. Lucas (KL), Cllr. Steve Foster & Cllr. Brian Harvey
Present:  Clerk – Vicky Bright 
	Item
16/06/1
16/06/2

16/06/3

16/06/4

16/06/5.1

16/06/5.2

16/06/5.3

16/06/6
	Chairman’s Welcome & Acceptance of Apologies for Absence (LGA 1972, Section 85(1) & (2):

Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to meetings) Act 1960 to consider the exclusion of the public and press for confidential items had taken place before the public meeting.

Welcome to this Extraordinary meeting of the Parish Council. A minor change to the running order on the agenda: - Item 16/06/4 will precede Item 16/06/3.
Apologies: Cllr. Nick Foster & Cllr. Peter Merrick, Cllr. Alan Marshall. Absent: None.

Members Declaration of Interest (for items on the agenda) – LGA 2000 Part III:
None.

Adoption of Annual Governance Statement and Internal Audit Report 2015/16:

Items of financial governance have been raised by the Internal Auditor which will be discussed under the Village Hall Accounts on this agenda. Members of the Council and members of the public are reminded of the problems we have had in the last 18 months obtaining Bank Account statements for the Village Hall – these have now been rectified. The Internal Auditor is happy that the books balance and reflect the position as a true and accurate record of the income and expenditure for the Parish Council. However, he is unhappy about the lack of financial detail and overall control of financial matters. One main issue highlighted in this respect is the Ladies Toilet Refurbishment. During the last financial year, as a result of the problems we experienced with accessing the Village Hall bank account, there were two items of expenditure from Parish Council funds paid out on behalf of the Village Hall that needed to be re-charged to the Village Hall account. These were £321.11 to Browns of Burwell for heating oil and £75.00 to AMH for the annual boiler service. The Village Hall account has now reimbursed the Parish Council for these transactions.
Resolved 16\06\3.01

The Annual Return for 2015-2016 was scrutinised and the Annual Governance Statement Section 1 was adopted as a true statement by all Councillor’s present and signed as such by the Chairman (RO) and the RFO.

To Approve the Parish Council Accounts for Year End 31st March 2016:

Resolved 16/06/4.01

The final accounts and Bank Reconciliations for the financial year ended 31st March 2016 were scrutinised and approved by all Councillor’s. The accounts were signed as a true statement by the Chairman (RO).

Resolved 16/06/4.02

Section 2 Accounting Statements 2015/16 of the Annual Return were approved and accepted by all Councillor’s and signed as such by the Chairman (RO) and the RFO.

The Clerk will submit the Annual Return to the External Auditors (BDO) by the deadline of 20th June 2016.

To Approve the Village Hall Accounts for the Year End 31st March 2016:

Resolved 16/06/5.01

The final accounts and Bank Reconciliations for the financial year ended 31st March 2016 for the Village Hall were scrutinised and approved by all Councillor’s. The accounts were signed as a true statement by the Chairman (RO).

Village Hall Accounts and Bank Reconciliation for April/May 2016:

The Clerk presented the income & expenditure sheet and the bank reconciliation for the Village Hall accounts for April & May 2016, it was confirmed that the un-cleared cheques for the Boiler Service and the Heating Oil, reimbursed to the Parish Council and for the incorrectly received grant reimbursed to FHDC, had been accounted in the working balance carried forward of £6,176.25.
Resolved 16/06/5.02
It was agreed to approve the payment to reimburse FHDC for the Grant of £400, incorrectly paid to the Village Hall, the cheque was approved and signed by Cllr. R. Osborn and Cllr. N. Foster.

FHDC

Reimburse FHDC Grant (Kidzone)

000768

£400

One of the items raised by the Internal Auditor whilst the Village Hall accounts were being examined is the fact that the Village Hall Committee has NO Chairperson. The Parish Council, as a Body, are Trustees of the Village Hall Bank account and therefore signatories on the Village Hall account can only be Parish Councillors. However, the Village Hall committee CAN appoint a Chairperson who may not sit on the Parish Council. Are there any nominations for Chair of the Village Hall committee?
It was suggested that the item of electing a Chairperson for the Village Hall Committee be deferred to the July meeting, to allow for the Committee to discuss it at their next meeting and for candidates to be put forward.

Village Hall Toilet Refurbishment Financial Report:

We now come on to the final item on the agenda, the Village Hall Toilet Refurbishment Financial Report. During 2015 it became clear that the Ladies toilet area needed updating and refurbishing. Estimates for the work were obtained and presented to an Extraordinary meeting on 29th January 2015, which were recorded in the Minutes. However, at that meeting, promised funding from Locality Budgets had not been secured so the decision to proceed with the work was deferred until the March 2015 meeting. At the March meeting it was confirmed that a grant of £2000 would be received from Suffolk County Council. As the financial year end was imminent, it was agreed that further additional grants MAY be secured for this work in the next financial year (from April 2015 onwards) so the decision to start was AGAIN deferred until the next Parish Council meeting in May 2015. At the May meeting the decision was taken by the Parish Council to proceed with the refurbishment work as soon as possible AND, as due to difficulties obtaining any access to the Village Hall accounts, payment would be made from the Parish Council account. Whilst the planned work was proceeding, additional works were found to be necessary. A timeline and financial breakdown of the refurbishment programme is as follows:-
• Decision taken by the Parish Council to proceed – May 2015
• 11th June 2015 – initial payment of £2,500 made to the authorised contractor
• 29th June 2015 – Grant for £2000 received from Suffolk County Council paid to PC 
• 31st July 2015 – Final payment to contractor upon completion of works for £6,453.15 including the extra work which had not been regularised the Parish Council at that time. In summary, £6,953.15 was paid from the Parish Council account that should have come from the Village Hall account. We note from the Village Hall Bank account that this sum cannot be funded from their account. Therefore, as these funds have already been paid by the Parish Council, to regularise this situation, I would like to propose a motion authorising this as exceptional expenditure through the Parish Council account. This will result in the Parish Council’s Reserves falling below the recommended level. Cllr. Brain Harvey seconded that the toilet refurbishment be recorded as an item of exceptional expenditure, the Councillors all agreed.
In future, all grants paid to the Parish Council will be detailed at each Parish Council meeting and all expenditure recorded and reported. NO expenditure will be approved until grants have been authorised and monies received.
Resolved 16/06/5.03
It was agreed that the toilet refurbishment be accepted as an item of exceptional expenditure for the year 2015/16.

Chris Hall (Resident), stated the following;
“There was no disclosure of the quotation values at the Extraordinary meeting dated 29 Jan 2015, which by the way no public attended as they were unaware of this meeting. No vote was ever taken by the Parish Council to proceed with this project. Also, the work commenced before the £2,000 grant was received. The actual costs ended up being 21% higher than the original quotation, but this was never discussed at a WPC meeting. Excluding the £2,000 grant the toilet refurbishment cost just under £7,000. To my knowledge, the toilet refurbishment cost is the largest single amount ever incurred by this Parish Council and represents about 65% of the annual precept.

In summary, the toilet refurbishment was never budgeted for and never voted for (as required by law) by the Parish Council. Given that all the Parish Councillors sign up to the Suffolk Local Code of Conduct, and given the facts, it is certainly my opinion that the ex-Vice Chair and ex Chair put themselves and this Parish Council into disrepute and in the interests of accountability and transparency, it should be recorded as such'.
We have noted your concerns. We asked for (and received) an in-depth, independent analysis from our Auditor. We have learned lessons from this and put in place procedures to ensure total compliance in future.
Items for Next Agenda:
· Elect Chairperson for VHC
· Water Meter & Utilities for VH

Next Meeting:
Next meeting to be held on Tuesday 12th July 2016 at 7:30pm, in the Village Hall. 
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for their attendance and declared the meeting closed at 19:54pm.

Signed:       Nick Foster                                                                                        Date: 12th July 2016

Vice Chair, Worlington Parish Council


	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	
	


Council Office: 3 Scott Avenue, Mildenhall, Bury St Edmunds, Suffolk IP28 7LT 07712 232920 

Email: worlingtonparishcouncil@live.com  Website: www.worlingtonsuffolk.org  
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